UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall 6801 Delmar Blvd
September 26, 2016
The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, September 26, 2016. Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:

Councilmember Paulette Carr 
Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson 
Councilmember Michael Glickert
Councilmember Rod Jennings
Councilmember Crow was excused.
Mayor Welsch opened the study session at 5:31 p.m.  She asked if anyone had any changes they would be suggesting for the agenda tonight.  

Councilmember Carr said she would be adding the reappointment of Luther Baker to the Park Commission to the agenda.

Mayor Welsch said she would be adding the swearing in of John Owens to the Board of Adjustment and will note that Jeff Mishkin was sworn in to the Traffic Commission at City Hall by the City Clerk.

Councilmember Smotherson said he wanted to make a request to move the Roll Call vote to go into a Closed Session to the beginning of the agenda because of possible technical difficulties where Councilmember Crow’s connection might be lost.  

Mayor Welsch noted that each amendment to the agenda would be dealt with separately at the meeting.
Mayor Welsch then turned the meeting over to City Manager Lehman Walker.
Mr. Walker said the purpose of this study session was for the Green Practices Commission (GPC) to provide an update to the University City Council.

Mr. Walker said Lois Sechrist from the Green Practices Commission would begin the commission’s presentation.

Ms. Sechrist provided a brief history of the Green Practices Commission and their sustainability, mission, vision and values.  She stated that the members worked on five categories:  Econsystems/Habitats, Education/Communication/Advocacy, Energy, Waste/Resource Conservation and Water/Stormwater.  

     Ms. Sechrist said the general concept of sustainability means that we look toward the future with the decisions that the committee has made today.  This means the financial sustainability, the environmental sustainability, as well as the social impact.  

     The members presented in the five categories of the commission’s work.  The first presenter was Dr. Dianne Benjamin who talked about Ecosystems and Habitats.  
Dr. Benjamin said the strategic plan across all the categories looked at three different areas:

· public spaces, municipal- owned property, schools, libraries, etc.  
· residences, apartment buildings, places where people live

· businesses and other privately-owned property

The program the GPC endorsed and promoted is “Bring Conservation Home”.  The commission has been instrumental in having three gardens pollinatory and monarch gardens installed around the City.  
     Their first goal is planting native plants in public spaces in order to reduce City’s need to mow.  The second goal is to work with U City In Bloom and the Community Development Department in increasing the native mix of plantings on municipal-owned property.  The third goal is  to continue to promote the Bring Conservation Home program.  
Scott Edison spoke on education and communication advocacy as another one of the commission’s objectives.  The main points on the advocacy side were special-interest presentations and collaboration with groups inside and  outside of the City.  The commission is presently working on a commercial recycling task force that has been set up to work with business owners in University City.  The commission has worked on outreach to residents and communication through multiple different means.  
Councilmember Jennings asked if the commission was working with the school system?  
Councilmember Glickert spoke on the organization “Lions Against Litter” that he and Councilmember Jennings are involved with and suggested that the commission might also work with this organization.  

Mayor Welsch asked if the GPC worked in coloration with other environmental groups in the City other than U City In Bloom, like the Green Center, the River des Peres Watershed Coalition, etc.  Mr. Edison noted they do.  
Tim Michels spoke on energy.  He noted GPC accomplishments in this area as assisting the City in energy efficiency and the reduction of greenhouse gases.  They helped the City to secure a loan from the state to invest in energy efficiency; and introduced to the City the PACE programs and the 100 percent financing that is available for projects that show they can provide positive cash-flow in terms of energy efficiency.  Mr. Michels said the main goal of the GPC is to set a net-zero energy goals for all of City buildings, reaching those goals by 2025.  They encourage the use of LED bulbs in all City owned street lights and encourage the City to keep trying to acquire Ameren-owned street lights.  The GPC encourages the City to look at electric- powered vehicles.  The commission would like the City to include a ½ -time staff position to work on projects to save energy for the City and residents.
Councilmember Carr inquired about the PACE program, asking if the City qualified as a clean energy city.  Mr. Michels said he assumed the City was but was not aware as that being a requirement for the PACE program.  She asked about how the financing worked.  Mr. Michels stated there are a variety of ways to do it but if it is done as a tax, you will not be able to depreciate it by this method.
Jenny Wendt, the City staff liaison spoke on waste and resource conservation.  She said the commission has worked with the Loop to make it a “green” dining district by working with businesses commitment to recycling.  They are working with about 90 businesses, including apartment complexes and have 60 of them on board and will continue to educate and encourage the remaining businesses to become part of this alliance.  The commission has promoted electronic recycling.  The next project they have worked on is the City’s recycling area, making it cleaner and more attractive to residents.  The commission will continue to try to educate people to recycle.
Lois Sechrist spoke on water/stormwater.  She spoke on the need of collaboration with communities upstream and downstream, with the River des Peres Watershed Coalition, and with the Deer Creek Alliance in order to understand the issues and how you can mitigate our storm water problems.  The commission will continue to encourage and educate property owners to maintain storm water on their site by use of rain gardens and rain barrels.  
Councilmember Carr asked about the pavement on Midland that directed the water onto Cornell and about talking with the County about the need to regard. She also spoke of  another issue of the run-off from Lewis Park onto Yale.  She asked if the GPC could look at creating a storm water master plan.  
Mayor Welsch asked if the commission has worked with City staff on water quality as in the past there was water run-off from the maintenance facility on Pennsylvania into the River des Peres.

Ms. Sechrist introduced remaining commission members, Robert Elgin and Richard Juang.

Meeting was adjourned at 6:25 p.m.,
Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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